Date: October 12, 2023



# Security Challenges Facing the Dominican Republic and the Government Response

R. Evan Ellis<sup>1</sup>

#### Introduction

From September 24-28, 2023, a trip was made to Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic, to present a paper on crime and violence in the Caribbean at a forum organized by Funglode,<sup>2</sup> one of the country's leading think tanks. As part of this visit, he held a dialogue with a wide range of former and current security personnel and other experts on the security challenges facing the nation.

The Dominican Republic's economy, closely linked to that of the United States (U.S.) through geography, family ties and the Central America-Dominican Republic Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA-DR),<sup>3</sup> is one of the fastest growing in the region.<sup>4</sup> Despite the devastating impact of the COVID-19 pandemic,<sup>5</sup> tourism has recovered remarkably. The country has a vibrant democratic political culture and, unlike many of its Caribbean and Central American neighbors with whom it shares close linguistic and cultural ties, has managed to maintain significantly lower levels of violence and gang activity.

However, these positive indicators are complemented by a set of significant and multidimensional challenges that are mutually reinforcing, threatening its security and political and economic viability. In the context of severe economic, fiscal and political distortions caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, these challenges include economic stresses stemming from the Russian invasion of Ukraine (reaching 8% in 2022, before falling to 4% this year), climate change, among other factors, as well as a growing flow of illicit goods and funds fueling violence and criminality, primarily undermining the nation's institutions. These challenges are compounded by the growing crisis of governance and violence in neighboring Haiti, with multiple spillover effects in the Dominican Republic.

#### **Strategic Context**

In its security situation, the Dominican Republic is beset by the same mutually reinforcing challenges affecting the Caribbean and the region at large.8 The COVID-19 pandemic not only had an unprecedented effect in terms of mortality, but also altered the economic structure of the country and its neighbors, destroying small businesses and pushing the population into the informal sector. These tensions were compounded by the inflationary effects already noted of the Russian invasion of Ukraine, which increased the prices of basic foodstuffs and fuel, affecting the most vulnerable segments of the population. Arguably, this combination of pressures expanded the number of people willing to engage in criminal enterprises, including

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

money laundering. In addition, the pandemic affected the government's subsequent fiscal balances,<sup>9</sup> thereby limiting the nation's ability to spend on development, social programs for the needy, law enforcement and the judicial system in response to changing security threats.

Like the rest of the region, the Dominican Republic also experienced the effects of climate change, evidenced by an increase in the number of hurricanes and tropical storms. The year 2020 set a record for the region, 10 and subsequent years brought major storms affecting the country, such as Hurricane Fiona, which caused significant damage in the eastern part of the island in September 2022.11

It has also been affected by the correspondent banking crisis, following the financial collapse of 2007,<sup>12</sup> although high confidence in the Dominican Republic's banking system meant that the correspondent banking de-risking dynamics have not been as severe as in other parts of the region.

Similarly, it is suffering the consequences of the outflow of immigrants from Venezuela, especially given its affinity as the most important Spanish-speaking economy in the Caribbean. An estimated 121,000 Venezuelans currently reside in the country. However, the tide of Venezuelan migrants heading to the Dominican Republic has diminished in the last two years and, according to people consulted for this paper, the perceived impact on Dominican society has dissipated, due to the Abinader administration's policies facilitating the regularization of the migratory situation of Venezuelans. H

Due to its geographic location, which places it between South America's largest drug producers and major consumer markets in the US and Europe, it has long been a transit nation for narcotics, 15 which has contributed to corruption and criminal activity. Prior to 2010, when the government acquired Super Tucano interceptor planes, drug flights sometimes landed on Dominican highways to drop off their merchandise or dumped drug packages into the sea to be retrieved by accomplices operating from the ground. 16

Colombia's growing cocaine production, especially following the 2016<sup>17</sup> peace accords and with the expansive policies of Gustavo Petro's government, increased from 24% of potential production in the last year alone, <sup>18</sup> according to the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC). <sup>19</sup>

The extensive collaboration of members of Venezuela's authoritarian government with organized crime added another challenge.<sup>20</sup> Venezuela went from being a transit country to becoming a cocaine-producing region with numerous laboratories.<sup>21</sup>

The combination of increased cocaine shipments from the Dominican Republic's southern neighbors Venezuela and Colombia, along with other illicit funds entering

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

the country from activities such as illegal mining in the Orinoco region,<sup>22</sup> has put a strain on the Dominican institutional fabric, particularly its law enforcement agencies. Reflecting the current increase in drug transit, more than twice as many drugs were intercepted in 2022 alone as in 2020 (31 metric tons).<sup>23</sup> In the first five months of the year, the National Drug Control Directorate (DNCD) had already seized 17 metric tons,<sup>24</sup> which places 2023 as another record year. In April 2023 alone, seizures surpassed the total for 2018 and 2019 combined.<sup>25</sup>

Due to its geographic location in the center of the Caribbean, the increase in drug flows through the Dominican Republic was also exacerbated by increased demand for cocaine from Europe<sup>26</sup> and the concomitant involvement of European criminal organizations in the movement of drugs from source countries such as Colombia and Venezuela to the Old Continent.

#### Crime and Insecurity in the Dominican Republic

The Dominican Republic is caught in the destructive interplay between youth gangs, illicit flows and weapons, which affects the Caribbean in general,<sup>27</sup> albeit in a different way compared to its Caribbean neighbors. The homicide rate of 11.9% per 100,000 inhabitants,<sup>28</sup> is modest compared to other areas of the Caribbean,<sup>29</sup> including neighboring countries such as Jamaica, with a rate of 52.9% per 100,000 inhabitants,<sup>30</sup> Trinidad and Tobago, with 39.4% murders per 100,000 inhabitants,<sup>31</sup> and Haiti, which is mired in violence and chaos.

In addition, the perception of insecurity is due, in part, to the fact that its homicide rate increased in recent years, from 9.2 murders per 100,000 people in 2020,<sup>32</sup> to 11.9 per 100,000 in 2022.<sup>33</sup> According to security experts interviewed for this paper, this is expected to reach 13.6 per 100,000 in 2023. High-profile crimes and media coverage contributed to a sense of heightened insecurity among the Dominican population.

In contrast to other parts of the Caribbean, where the role of firearms in murders and other crimes has become a major political issue,<sup>34</sup> the prevalence of firearms in crimes committed in the Dominican Republic has not received as much attention. This is particularly troubling compared to its high-violence<sup>35</sup> neighbors such as Jamaica<sup>36</sup> and Trinidad and Tobago.<sup>37</sup> Nevertheless, statistics on the use of firearms in homicides are in line with the rest of the region, where half of all murders involve the use of a firearm.<sup>38</sup> In the case of the Dominican Republic, of the 1,632 homicides registered in 2022, 968, distributed in conflictive areas such as Villa Mella, Los Guaricanos and Herrera, were committed with firearms.<sup>39</sup>

It should be noted that firearms were strictly controlled during the dictatorship of Rafael Trujillo Molinas (1930-1961), although the legal regime was relaxed with his fall and firearms ownership gradually expanded in the following years. In the late 2010s, the military and police made efforts to reduce the number of illicit firearms, including a special organization within the Dominican Republic's Attorney General's Office dedicated to combating arms trafficking.<sup>40</sup>

#### **Evolution of the Narcotrafficking Challenge**

Despite, or perhaps because of, their location as a transit hub for drugs flowing from South American source countries to the US and Europe,<sup>41</sup> Dominican groups have traditionally been intermediaries rather than major players in the drug trade. Major mid-level criminal bosses based in the country, such as Jose Figueroa Agosta<sup>42</sup> in the 1990s and early 2000s (actually Puerto Rican), and Cesar Peralta<sup>43</sup> in the 2010s, were the exception.

As noted above, growing drug production in Colombia and Venezuela increased the trafficking of cocaine and other illicit products. These flows had a corrupting impact on the country and its law enforcement system, which has long struggled with corruption and other institutional problems.<sup>44</sup>

Due to its geographic position, the country has been the scene of struggles between powerful Colombian and Mexican groups. In recent years, as in other parts of the region, representatives of the Sinaloa and Jalisco Nueva Generación cartels have established a strong position. The Sinaloa cartel, in particular, has begun to introduce fentanyl into the Dominican market, 45 in combination with other products, although authorities claim that there is no indication of a significant fentanyl problem in the territory as yet. 46 Given the highly lethal nature of fentanyl and its health effects, combined with the limited capabilities of Dominican authorities to deal with it, 47 the potential impact on Dominican criminal dynamics and society are serious.

As demand for cocaine and other drugs from Europe increased,<sup>48</sup> the Dominican Republic, including the high-volume port of Caucedo, has become a strategic hub for drug shipments destined for Europe,<sup>49</sup> inviting representatives of European criminal organizations to operate in the process.

Over time, the payment-in-kind approach by drug traffickers fueled a growing drug consumption problem and local illicit economies linked to such micro-trafficking.<sup>50</sup> The multiple people and money involved in each local sales point, within the specific areas where drugs are bought, sold and consumed, contribute to a wider community of gangs and illicit actors.<sup>51</sup> Taken together, these drug outlets have contributed to the deterioration of Dominican communities facing economic and other problems, as discussed above.

#### Gangs in the Dominican Republic

In previous decades, U.S.-based Dominican gangs such as the Latin Kings, the Trinitarios, the Bloods and the Crips, among others,<sup>52</sup> played a key role in the distribution of drugs moving through the region to the East Coast of the U.S. territory. In parallel to the situation of Jamaican gangs like the Shower Posse,<sup>53</sup> the power and wealth of Dominican gangs, leveraging similar connections to ethnic diasporas in the

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

US,<sup>54</sup> began to create a problem within the Dominican Republic itself.<sup>55</sup> By the mid-2010s, however, the government got the problem under control.<sup>56</sup>

Today, however, security sector officials consulted for this paper indicate that gangs are beginning to re-emerge,<sup>57</sup> fueled by the micro-trafficking phenomenon noted above.

#### Haiti

Despite the serious problems that drug trafficking poses for the Dominican Republic, the descent into violence and chaos in neighboring Haiti, with which it shares the island of Hispaniola, has become, without a doubt, the country's main political and security concern.

In Haiti, more than 200 gangs, 58 operating in coalition, especially the G9 and G-PEP, 59 have come to control 80% or more of the capital, Port-au-Prince, 60 and a considerable part of the rest of the national territory. Their capabilities exceed those of the demoralized and under-resourced Haitian National Police, 61 Kidnapping, extortion and their internal struggle for territorial control have made it almost impossible to move food and fuel for generators from the ports to the areas where they are needed. 62 Rampant and crippling kidnappings and other acts of violence, 63 forced the withdrawal of many non-governmental organizations, such as Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF), 64 that were meeting the basic needs of Haitians as the economy collapsed. It is estimated that more than half of the Haitian population suffers from some level of severe malnutrition. 65 Compounding the violence and lawlessness, vigilante organizations such as Bwa Kale have tried to take matters into their own hands, 66 launching a campaign of assassinations and other punitive actions against actual and suspected gang members. 67

For Haiti, the thriving economy of the neighboring Dominican Republic was, for a long time, a source of employment, food and other necessary goods. As Haiti has descended into chaos, increasing desperation has affected the Dominican side in multiple ways. Although the increasingly powerful Haitian gangs do not typically engage in violence on the Dominican side of the border, according to those interviewed for this paper, many use the Dominican Republic as a repository for their money, a base for planning operations, and a safe zone for the families of the gang leaders. As the situation worsened in Haiti, there have also been some incidents of kidnappings and crimes related to these groups in the Dominican Republic.<sup>68</sup>

The border between the Dominican Republic and Haiti has traditionally been considered "porous".<sup>69</sup> Currently, there are six official checkpoints, from north to south: Monte Cristi, Manzanillo, Dajabón, Elías Pina, Jimaní (the closest to Port-au-Prince, Haiti's capital) and Pedernales. As with similar border crossings between the U.S. and Mexico, the high volume of people and goods passing through the official border crossing between the Dominican Republic and Haiti makes control difficult.<sup>70</sup> In addition, there are numerous "informal" border crossings between the two

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

countries ("blind crossings").<sup>71</sup> At both formal and informal border crossings, the people interviewed for this study report that bribery facilitates the movement of people and goods even when controls are in place.

In the Dominican Republic, those consulted see the situation in Haiti as a serious threat to the country through the effects of violence, 72 refugees, and other dynamics. The lens through which many Dominicans view Haiti is tinged by a difficult history on the shared island of Hispaniola, which included a brutal 22-year invasion from 1822 to 1844, 73 in which Haitian occupiers effectively tried to eliminate Dominican language, cultural, religious, and other traditions. The historical legacy includes repeated invasion attempts by Haiti in the years after the Dominicans gained independence from them. In addition, a modern history in which instability in Haiti and associated crime and the spread of diseases such as cholera have been an ongoing problem, despite the fact that the Dominican Republic has benefited from Haitian labor and trade during the same period. Many in the Dominican Republic feel that the international community is insensitive to the many problems that instability in Haiti has caused the Dominican Republic over the years, slow to act meaningfully to address the Haitian crisis and its detrimental effects on the region, 74 but quick to judge Dominican attitudes and policies towards Haiti.75

The impact of the Haitian crisis on the Dominican Republic intensified in September 2023, when Haitian groups seeking water for irrigation began building a large canal to divert water from the Masacre River, 76 which begins and ends in the Dominican Republic and defines part of the country's border, but briefly enters Haitian territory off Dajabón. Although the canal had initially been the subject of some consultation by the Haitians with their Dominican counterparts, the size of the canal that Haiti intended to build threatened to divert virtually all of the water from the Masacre River, which would affect agriculture and sustainability downstream on the Dominican side, in addition to having serious environmental consequences. A riel Henry's government in Haiti was initially unable to manage the canal activities on its side, and eventually aligned its position with gang leaders such as G9 leader "Barbecue" who advocated for the canal, even as Barbecue promised an armed revolt against Henry. The Abinader government completely closed the border on September 15, 2023.

The effects of the border closure on both sides were severe, due to the economic interdependence in the border region, subject to an estimated annual economic exchange of US\$1 billion.<sup>81</sup> The impact on the Haitian side was especially severe given the crisis in its economy and the need to rely on the Dominican Republic for basic goods and income from labor services. The actions precipitated riots and protests on the Haitian side.<sup>82</sup> International attention to the closure was compounded because, deliberately or not, it occurred while Dominican President Abinader, Haitian President Ariel Henry<sup>83</sup> and other international leaders were gathered in New York for the annual meeting of the United Nations General Assembly, where the activity became the focus of worldwide attention.

#### The Dominican Government Response

Compared to its neighboring Caribbean partners, the Dominican Republic has a relatively large and capable security apparatus, including the national police, the army, the anti-narcotics directorate (DNCD) and other bodies. The government's response to security challenges has been hampered by corruption and institutional weaknesses, although successive governments have worked in partnership with neighbors such as the United States to remedy such deficiencies.<sup>84</sup>

With respect to corruption, those interviewed for this paper generally agreed that the Abinader administration has made great strides in cleaning up government organizations in the security sector and other sectors, although much work remains to be done. Currently, the Abinader government is pursuing multiple cases of public corruption involving \$740 million in embezzlement and/or bribes.<sup>85</sup> Operation Calamar,<sup>86</sup> which arrested individuals close to former President Danilo Medina, and Operation Anti-Pulpo,<sup>87</sup> which included former President Medina's son Jose as a key target,<sup>88</sup> illustrate both the scope of the challenge and the current government's work to clean up institutional corruption.

#### **Dominican National Police**

The Dominican National Police<sup>89</sup> is a force of approximately 36,000 people, including administrative personnel, currently under the command of Police Major General Eduardo Alberto Thien.<sup>90</sup> Although it possesses substantial capabilities, over the years, the organization has struggled to manage corruption within its ranks.<sup>91</sup> In one survey, 47% of people who had contact with the Dominican police reported being pressured to pay a bribe.<sup>92</sup> Police reform was one of the main priorities announced by the current president,<sup>93</sup> Luis Abinader, upon taking office. During his administration, some 5,000 agents have been forced to leave their posts due to corruption-related measures. In this regard, the military has come to direct, support or supervise a wide variety of police functions in the country.

#### **Dominican Republic Military**

The armed forces of the Dominican Republic, 94 currently under the command of the Minister of Defense, Carlos Díaz Morfa, 95 are a capable force with significant weight in Dominican politics dating back to the era of the Trujillo dictatorship (1930-1961). As noted in the previous section, the Dominican military is involved in a wide range of security functions, from the traditional responsibilities of defending the nation's sovereignty against external threats, to border control, counter-narcotics and internal security functions, among others.

Article 252 of the 2010 Constitution of the Dominican Republic establishes% that the military is the guarantor of national security and may be used for internal security and other matters when the capacity of other institutions has been exceeded. It also creates a vehicle for the military's role in public security by authorizing the creation

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

of "specialized agencies" by the president. Within this constitutional and legal framework, the military has assumed a role in numerous internal security functions, roughly doubling its strength in the process.

Specialized military organizations in the Dominican Republic include the Border control organization (CESFronT), the specialized organization for Airpor Security (CESAC), the military port security organization (CESEP), a military organization for metro security (CESMET), a military organization for protection of Dominican forest and other environment (SENEPA); and a specialized body for the protection of public spaces (CIUTRAN).

The Dominican government is also creating a new "public security corps" for the protection of public infrastructure such as financial buildings and schools, replacing the former "mixed" police-military corps that performed this function. In addition, other important public agencies, such as the Tourism Police (POLITUR) are also run by the military. From the point of view of the Dominican military, assignment to one of the "specialized corps" is attractive because those assigned receive a "second salary" corresponding to their participation.

To specify more clearly the missions of the armed forces, including their overall strategy and responsibility to other parts of the government, the Dominican military has recently completed a Defense White Paper, 97 long in the making, through a team led by Brigadier General Justo del Orbe. The work includes traditional areas of interest as well as important new areas such as cyber defense.

In response to the challenges posed to the nation by narcotics flows, insecurity and the Haiti crisis, among others, the Abinader government has acquired a significant number of additional military capabilities. These include a range of vehicles, such as the purchase of 24 Spanish VAMTAC ST5 armored vehicles for additional mobility along the border, delivered in September 2023.98 It also includes the acquisition of four British twin-engine Leonardo AW169 helicopters,99 and plans to procure 10 additional fixed-wing aircraft for surveillance and other missions.100 These newly acquired vehicles101 and aircraft complement the 305 vehicles obtained by the Abinader government in 2022, including 7 buses, 70 minibuses, 49 trucks, 64 vans and SUVs, 104 motorcycles and one off-road vehicle.102

The new assets also complement a significant existing vehicle base, including 8 CJ-8 jeeps provided by the U.S. in 2021,<sup>103</sup> as well as other vehicles, eight Super Tucano fixed-wing interceptor aircraft acquired in 2009,<sup>104</sup> two Cessna 208 fixed-wing aircraft for detection and surveillance,<sup>105</sup> among other uses, 11 UH-1 Huey single-engine helicopters,<sup>106</sup> a substantial fleet of patrol boats, many of them U.S.-supplied.

The military has expanded its capabilities in the south of the country, the destination of much of the drug flows coming from the Caribbean, mainly from Colombia and Venezuela. The Dominican Air Force established a new base in the southern city of Barahona, 107 next to the Maria Montes International Airport. This military air base is

expected to solve radar coverage problems in the region, due to the "shadows" created by the mountainous terrain. Additionally, other Dominican agencies, such as the National Intelligence Directorate (DNI) and the National Drug Control Directorate (DNCD), have established a joint operations center at the airport.

In reaction to growing insecurity, the Dominican government also turned to electronic measures, such as installing network cameras in public spaces and modernizing its 911 emergency response system, <sup>108</sup> in part with donations of equipment from the People's Republic of China (RPC). <sup>109</sup>

#### **DNCD**

The National Anti-Drug Organization (DNCD), 110 currently under the command of Vice Admiral José Cabrera Ulloa, 111 is the Dominican Republic's main agency to combat transregional narcotics moving through the country and its surrounding airspace and waters. The DNCD works closely with its US counterpart, the Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA), and other US federal entities. In particular, the US works with units that have been vetted from a rights perspective. human rights and corruption, including through polygraph tests.

Furthermore, the DNCD has a considerable number of assets and capabilities, including aircraft and ships confiscated from criminals under laws that allow the State to confiscate such assets after due process.

Also, in coordination with other Dominican authorities, it operates customs scanners in the country's main airports and in the ports of greatest commercial importance, such as Caucedo and Haina. While the DNCD focuses especially on narcotics shipments throughout the country, the police have the primary responsibility of combating micro-trafficking within the nation. Unfortunately, after a scandal in 2014 in which the head of the narcotics directorate of the DICAN police, Carlos Fernández Valerio, was arrested for complicity with drug traffickers, 113 including the release of a shipment of 950 kg of cocaine previously seized by the police, 114 the DICAN organization was dissolved, leaving the country without an effective capacity against microtrafficking.

#### Financial Analysis Unit

Despite, or in response to, the corrupting influence of the substantial drug trafficking resources flowing through the country, the Dominican Republic has a highly respected Financial Analysis Unit (UAF),<sup>115</sup> headed by Aileen Guzmán Coste.<sup>116</sup> After successfully satisfying the requirements of the Edgemont group, she was admitted to the organization in February 2019.<sup>117</sup>

The UAF works together with multiple other Dominican entities in the fight against money laundering and other financial crimes, including the Superintendency of Banks, the Superintendency of the Securities Market, the Public Ministry and others.

## **Security Challenges Facing the Dominican Republic and the Government Response**October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

The UAF and the country's vehicles for monitoring the financial system against illicit activities are considered to comply with the recommendations of its international counterpart organization, the Financial Action Task Force (FATF). The Dominican UAF conducts investigations, identifying financial crimes and is technically independent from the Attorney General's Office that makes decisions and pursues law enforcement actions, a separation that, while consistent with practices in the region, has created challenges and issues of coordination and moving cases forward.

#### Border Security: CESFRONT, the Military and the Border Wall

CESFRONT, currently under the command of Colonel Freddy Soto, <sup>118</sup> is responsible for controlling the six formal border checkpoints along the Dominican-Haitian border. Their role has become increasingly important as the Haitian crisis and associated migration issues have increased in importance in recent years. As with the DNCD, in the field of the fight against drug trafficking, the amount of illicit trafficking and people who cross the border daily generates constant corrupting pressures that CESFRONT must strive to control.

In border supervision, CESFRONT's work consists of controlling the six official checkpoints at the border crossing. 119 CESFRONT's work in managing these border crossings is complemented by the deployment of the army to defend the area between them, including the aforementioned informal crossings ("blind crossings"). Personnel for these operations come primarily from battalions of the three army brigades closest to the border: the Third Brigade in San Juan, west of the Dominican Republic; the Fourth Brigade in Mao, in the Northwest of the country; and the Fifth Brigade in Barahona, to the South.

The Dominican military also uses a contingent of Army special forces, located near the First Brigade headquarters in Santo Domingo, as a quick reaction force to support the work of the other battalions assigned to the border. The people consulted for this study indicate, however, that the special forces unit of the Dominican Republic Army, assigned to border responsibilities, has only needed to intervene occasionally. As the situation in Haiti has deteriorated, Abinader's government has used the newly acquired vehicles mentioned above, including its VAMTAC ST5 trucks, to reinforce the border with greater mobility for soldiers there.

To complement these military forces in border control, since February 2022, 120 Abinader's government has been rapidly building a wall along the country's 173-mile border, scheduled for completion in November 2023. The wall It is much lower than corresponding structures on the US-Mexico border, and consists of a concrete block bottom topped by barbed wire, complemented by cameras and other sensors, 121 as well as manned surveillance towers.

According to the Dominican experts consulted, to date the initial works on the wall have focused on the areas close to the checkpoints and in the north and south of

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

the country, leaving for later the construction of more difficult structures in the mountainous center of the border region.

The speed of construction appears to have been facilitated by the relatively limited incidence of private ownership of land along the border, which has made the government's acquisition and use of the necessary territory relatively more faster than with corresponding public works projects that cross public lands. Dominican authorities emphasize that the wall is a first attempt and a barrier that is both symbolic and physical. According to security officials, the Haitians began cutting the wire along some sections of the wall to cross. Analysts are concerned that the concrete block construction could make the wall vulnerable to erosion in heavy rains, in certain areas, during the Dominican rainy season.

#### **CIUTRAN**

CIUTRAN was created under the Administration of President Leonel Fernández to complement the police forces and increase the feeling of citizen security in the main urban areas, including Santo Domingo and, later, Santiago.<sup>122</sup> In June 2022, Abinader's government launched the "Mi País Seguro" program,<sup>123</sup> within the framework of CIUTRAN, as a joint military police operation against citizen insecurity. It is worth mentioning that CIUTRAN deployment is usually expanded during holidays to increase perceived security in public spaces.

Although it has made important contributions to public security in the Dominican Republic, CIUTRAN still has a number of challenges. The force's military personnel do not have the same detention authorities as civilian police. Additionally, several governments have made efforts to ensure that the equipment and training available to deployed soldiers is consistent with the level of interaction they have with the Dominican public. The rotation of the organization's command between the branches of the Armed Forces every three months creates, in turn, some difficulties with respect to the continuity of command.

#### The Dominican Prison System

The management of crime and public insecurity in the Dominican Republic is complicated by a prison system that is 64% overcrowded and managed by multiple organizations, 124 due to the incomplete comprehensive reform of the prison system that began during the administration of President Lionel Fernández.

The country has a small number of prisons, under the regime established by Fernández, designed to promote rehabilitation. This system is based in Moka. Likewise, the prisons associated with it are managed by the Public Ministry, without police or military personnel inside.

The Dominican Republic also has 12 large prisons, under the old punitive-oriented system. Six are controlled by the national police: Victoria, Barahona, Santiago, Mao, Puerto Plata and El Quince. The other six, by the Army: Seibo, Iguey, Moca, La Vega,

## Security Challenges Facing the Dominican Republic and the Government Response October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

San Juan and Aqua. On the other hand, police-controlled prisons tend to be larger and newer, while Army-controlled facilities, built from the fortifications of walled cities during the Trujillo dictatorship, tend to be smaller and with harsher traditions.

#### **U.S Support**

The United States is a long-standing partner of the Dominican Republic in development, security and other areas. The program in the Dominican Republic was one of the first established by the US Agency for International Development (USAID), currently ongoing for more than 60 years.<sup>125</sup>

US support for the security sector is part of, but is not limited to, the 2010 Caribbean Basin Security Initiative (CBSI). Through the CBSI, the U.S. has provided \$953 million in assistance to the region, 126 across multiple program channels, from the program's inception through the end of fiscal year 2022. \$64.5 million has been requested additional dollars for fiscal year 2024. 127 The commitment is also determined by Public Law 114-291,128 passed by Congress in December 2016, which directs, among other provisions, the U.S. Department of State to maintain a strategy towards the region. 129 In addition to training and institutional support, the State Department and the North American armed forces assisted the Dominican authorities in the acquisition of interceptor boats, helicopters and fixed-wing aircraft for surveillance, interception or other missions, to complement those acquired by the Dominican government by other means. Recent US gifts include twelve Zodiac Milpro FC470 inflatable boats, 130 received in March 2023, two TH-67 Creek helicopters<sup>131</sup> and two Bell UH1-H Super Huey Ils,<sup>132</sup> provided in February 2023 from US military surplus. The US has also been coordinating with the Dominican military to provide another six twin-engine Huey II helicopters<sup>133</sup> to replace some of the fleet's older vehicles, although the previously mentioned Dominican purchase of the four British Leonardo helicopters may have made those discussions moot.

Additionally, the US helped the Dominican Navy acquire 15 Boston Whaler patrol boats, <sup>134</sup> Metal Shark patrol boats, and was in talks to provide it with up to three 87-foot Coast Guard cruisers from military surplus. Although problems with boat maintenance ultimately prevented the deal from being consummated, the U.S. is currently seeking to provide the Dominicans with a 110-foot patrol boat and possibly a 210-foot vessel from military surplus.

The US is currently working to provide the Dominican military with improved communications and navigation/location capabilities, across its assets, starting on the southeastern coast and eventually extending to the eastern part of the island and the border. land agreement with Haiti, to be completed in 2027. The U.S. is also helping to provide the Dominican military with advanced communications equipment for its Super Tucano interceptor aircraft and interceptor vessels. On the horizon of 2027, the US is working to provide the country with maritime radar to support the detection and interception of drug trafficking flights, as well as other security and rescue functions.

Beyond equipment, a significant number of Dominican military personnel are sent to training courses in the US, including those at the Western Hemisphere National Security Institute (WHINSEC), in addition to providing training in the country, through institutions such as the William J. Perry Center (WJPC), training and exercise equipment.

The US also provides daily support to the Dominican military, including a high-level maritime advisor, who supports the operation of the fleet and the planning and integration of new capabilities. The U.S. is currently working to help the Dominican Armed Forces strengthen its long-term budgeting process, to avoid the need to regularly draw on special allocations of funds from the Presidency, as well as to meet procurement and modernization of forces.

The Dominican military has also played a regular role in exercises to reinforce regional security and humanitarian coordination. In June 2023, they hosted the Fuerzas Commandos regional special forces competition, 135 which included a visit from the Commanding General of the US Southern Command, General Laura Richardson, who met with the Dominican Minister of Defense, General Carlos Diaz Morfa. The Dominican military also participated in the regional exercise Tradewinds from July 15 to 27,136 organized by Guyana, as well as in the UNITAS naval exercise in Colombia in July 2023. 137 In November 2022, the Dominican military hosted the multinational exercise in their country Continuing Promise, which included a visit to the US military hospital ship USNS Comfort, 138 as well as the USS Milwaukee, among others. 139

Beyond military-to-military engagement, the U.S. provides additional support to the security sector, both to the military and other agencies such as the DNCD, through State Department-funded programs in areas ranging from enforcement from the law to pilot training.

#### The Path Forward

The Dominican Republic's central location in the Caribbean makes it a logical target for the activities of drug traffickers, as well as geopolitical rivals to the US, including the PRC. The same centrality makes the Dominican Republic strategic with respect to its prosperity and good governance, and its willingness to maintain its close partnership with the US and like-minded democratic partners with respect to security cooperation. It is imperative that the United States, in its work with current and future governments, demonstrate that democratic governance can succeed in addressing major security and development challenges, and that the United States is a faithful partner. in that sense.

The Biden Administration has committed to working with the US Congress to provide \$100 million in support of a new multinational peacekeeping force in Haiti. 140 This force was accepted by the UN Security Council on October 2.141 It is in the strategic

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

interest of the US to play a leadership role, alongside the Dominican Republic, and participate in the Kenyan-led multinational force as it trains and deploys.

With respect to the fight against organized crime, it is equally vital that the U.S. continue its close collaboration with Dominican authorities, providing them not only with physical capabilities such as aircraft, vessels, radars, and communications and sensor packages, but with advice and support to ensure that Dominicans can maintain and make the best use of the physical assets they acquire, and the personnel that the US helps train. It could also be said that the US can do more with respect to helping the Dominican Republic in strengthening its institutions, and in its fight against corruption, by continuing to provide both resources and technical means, leveraging the will of the government of Abinader to take the difficult measures that such a path requires.

For the Dominican government, making the most of the partnership with the US will also require continued engagement with North America on difficult issues such as streamlining its system of planning, acquiring and maintaining security capabilities. The continuity of programs between governments, to the extent possible, will greatly contribute to the progress of the Dominican government.

Beyond security issues, the Dominican Republic, with its proximity to the US and its privileged access to the US market through the Central America-Dominican Republic Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA-DR), is a logical hub, along with Mexico, to benefit from "nearshoring" reinvestments by companies seeking to locate closer to the US market and reduce the vulnerabilities of PRC-based companies in their supply chains.

The Caribbean and Latin America, in general, are going through a time of unprecedented pressures in the areas of security and the economy, which endanger the continuity of their good governance. In the Dominican Republic, the US has a strategically critical and collaborative partner. It is important that the US helps its neighbor succeed and, in the process, sends the message that the commitment to its country as a partner and to democratic processes, despite its challenges, is well done.

#### **Endnotes:**

<sup>1</sup> The author is Latin America Research Professor with the U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute. The views expressed herein are his own. The author would like to thank Ambassador Nestor Ceron, and Josefina Reynoso, among others, for their contributions to this work.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Funglode, "CESEDE invita al conversatorio 'Desafíos de la seguridad en el Caribe: violencia armada y la epidemia de las pandillas'", Fundación Global Democracia y Desarrollo (September 12, 2023), <a href="https://funglode.org/cesede-invita-al-conversatorio-desafios-de-la-seguridad-en-el-caribe-violencia-armada-y-la-epidemia-de-las-pandillas/">https://funglode.org/cesede-invita-al-conversatorio-desafios-de-la-seguridad-en-el-caribe-violencia-armada-y-la-epidemia-de-las-pandillas/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> USTR, "CAFTA-DR (Dominican Republic-Central America FTA)", Office of the United States Trade Representative (2023), <a href="https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/cafta-dr-dominican-republic-central-america-fta">https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/cafta-dr-dominican-republic-central-america-fta</a>

- Joan Sebastian Vallejo, "PIB de República Dominicana crecerá 4.6% en 2023: el más alto de la región", El Dinero (December 19, 2022), <a href="https://eldinero.com.do/216653/pib-de-republica-dominicana-crecera-4-6-en-2023-el-mas-alto-de-la-region/#:~:text=Si%20bien%20la%20organizaci%C3%B3n%20acad%C3%A9mica%20brit%C3%A1nica%20se%20limit%C3%B3,2023%20la%20desaceleraci%C3%B3n%20contin%C3%BAe%2C%20e%20incluso%2C%20se%20profundice</a>
- <sup>5</sup> Presidencia, "RD rompe récord de llegada turistas en primer trimestre 2023 con más de 2 millones", *Presidencia de la República Dominicana* (April 19, 2023), <a href="https://www.presidencia.gob.do/noticias/rd-rompe-record-de-llegada-turistas-en-primer-trimestre-2023-con-mas-de-2-millones">https://www.presidencia.gob.do/noticias/rd-rompe-record-de-llegada-turistas-en-primer-trimestre-2023-con-mas-de-2-millones</a>
- <sup>6</sup> BM, "Capítulo 1. Los impactos económicos de la pandemia y los nuevos riesgos para la recuperación" de Informe sobre el desarrollo mundial 2022, Banco Mundial (2022), <a href="https://www.bancomundial.org/es/publication/wdr2022/brief/chapter-1-introduction-the-economic-impacts-of-the-covid-19-crisis">https://www.bancomundial.org/es/publication/wdr2022/brief/chapter-1-introduction-the-economic-impacts-of-the-covid-19-crisis</a>
- <sup>7</sup> DL, "FMI proyecta inflación en RD regresaría al rango meta para el próximo año", *Diario Libre* (July 6, 2022), <a href="https://www.diariolibre.com/economia/macroeconomia/2022/07/06/fmi-proyecta-inflacion-en-rd-regresaria-a-rango-meta-en-2023/1932228#:~:text=La%20entidad%20proyecta%20una%20inflaci%C3%B3n%20de%20precios%20al,4.5%20%25%3B%20para%20este%202022%20de%208%20%25
- <sup>8</sup> Evan Ellis, "Security Challenges in the Caribbean: Threats, Migration, and International Cooperation", Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies (July 6, 2023), <a href="https://ceeep.mil.pe/2023/07/06/desafios-de-seguridad-en-el-caribe-amenazas-migracion-y-cooperacion-internacional/?lang=en">https://ceeep.mil.pe/2023/07/06/desafios-de-seguridad-en-el-caribe-amenazas-migracion-y-cooperacion-internacional/?lang=en</a>
  - 9 BM, "Capítulo 1. Los impactos económicos de la pandemia y los nuevos riesgos..."
- Chris Dolce, "All the Records the 2020 Hurricane Season has Broken So Far", *The Weather Channel* (October 6, 2020), <a href="https://weather.com/storms/hurricane/news/2020-09-21-atlantic-hurricane-season-2020-records">https://weather.com/storms/hurricane/news/2020-09-21-atlantic-hurricane-season-2020-records</a>
- 11 RD, "FFAA activa 'Plan Relámpago' con 350 soldados enviados a zonas afectadas en la región Este", *Listín Diario* (September 20, 2022), <a href="https://listindiario.com/la-republica/2022/09/20/739594/ffaa-activa-plan-relampago-con-350-soldados-enviados-a-zonas-afectadas-en-la-region-este.html">https://listindiario.com/la-republica/2022/09/20/739594/ffaa-activa-plan-relampago-con-350-soldados-enviados-a-zonas-afectadas-en-la-region-este.html</a>
- <sup>12</sup> Jason Marczak and Wazim Mowla, "Financial de-risking in the Caribbean: The US implications and what needs to be done", *Atlantic Council* (March 1, 2022), <a href="https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/report/financial-de-risking-in-the-caribbean/#:~:text=But%20over%20the%20past%20several%20years%2C%20most%20Caribbean,perception%20that%20the%20region%20is%20a%20high-risk%20jurisdiction"
- 13 Redacción, "Datos y curiosidades de los migrantes venezolanos en República Dominicana", Venezuela Migrante (June 5, 2023), <a href="https://venezuelamigrante.com/noticias/datos-y-curiosidades-de-los-migrantes-venezolanos-en-republica-dominicana/#:~:text=En%20la%20Rep%C3%BAblica%20Dominicana%20residen%20121.000%20migrantes%20venezolanos%2C,un%20alto%20nivel%20educativo%20y%20de%20participaci%C3%B3 n%20laboral</a>
- 14 Jessica Hasbun, "Gobierno dominicano emite resolución para normalizar estatus migratorio de venezolanos", CNN español (January 23, 2021), <a href="https://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2021/01/23/gobierno-dominicano-emite-resolucion-para-normalizar-estatus-migratorio-de-">https://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2021/01/23/gobierno-dominicano-emite-resolucion-para-normalizar-estatus-migratorio-de-</a>
- venezolanos/#:~:text=La%20resoluci%C3%B3n%20indica%20que%20se%20aplicar%C3%A1%20%E2%80%9Cla%20categor%C3%ADa,quienes%20constitucionalmente%20no%20les%20corresponde%20la%20nacionalidad%20dominicana%E2%80%9D
- AFP, "EEUU incluye a RD en lista de países por tráfico y producción de drogas", *Listín Diario* (September 15, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/las-mundiales/ee-uu/20230915/eeuu-incluye-rd-lista-paises-trafico-produccion-drogas">https://listindiario.com/las-mundiales/ee-uu/20230915/eeuu-incluye-rd-lista-paises-trafico-produccion-drogas</a> 773209.html
- <sup>16</sup> IG, "Defense and Security Challenges in the Dominican Republic", *Indra Stra Global* (February 13, 2018), <a href="https://www.indrastra.com/2018/02/defense-and-security-challenges-in-Dominican-Republic-004-02-2018-0018.html">https://www.indrastra.com/2018/02/defense-and-security-challenges-in-Dominican-Republic-004-02-2018-0018.html</a>
- 17 CG, "Deeply Rooted: Coca Eradication and Violence in Colombia", *Crisis Group* (February 26, 2021), <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/colombia/87-deeply-rooted-coca-eradication-and-violence-colombia">https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/colombia/87-deeply-rooted-coca-eradication-and-violence-colombia</a>

- Adriaan Alsema, "Colombia's estimated cocaine production reaches new record high", Colombia Reports (September 11, 2023), <a href="https://colombiareports.com/colombias-estimated-cocaine-production-reaches-to-new-record-high/">https://colombiareports.com/colombias-estimated-cocaine-production-reaches-to-new-record-high/</a>
- Luis Jaime Acosta, "Colombia's potential cocaine production at record high, U.N. says", Reuters (October 20, 2022), <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/colombias-potential-cocaine-production-record-high-un-says-2022-10-20/">https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/colombias-potential-cocaine-production-record-high-un-says-2022-10-20/</a>
- <sup>20</sup> IC, "Cartel of the Suns", *Insight Crime* (May 14, 2022), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/venezuela-organized-crime-news/cartel-de-los-soles-profile/">https://insightcrime.org/venezuela-organized-crime-news/cartel-de-los-soles-profile/</a>
- <sup>21</sup> Report, "Venezuela's Cocaine Revolution", *Insight Crime* (April 2022), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/investigations/venezuelas-cocaine-revolution/">https://insightcrime.org/investigations/venezuelas-cocaine-revolution/</a>
- YE, "A Vast South American Wilderness Is Under Siege From Illegal Mining", Yale Environment 360 (August 5, 2021), <a href="https://e360.yale.edu/features/a-vast-south-american-wilderness-is-under-siege-from-illegal-">https://e360.yale.edu/features/a-vast-south-american-wilderness-is-under-siege-from-illegal-</a>
- mining#:~:text=The%20film%20alleges%20that%20since%202016%2C%20when%20Maduro,abroad %20%E2%80%94%20largely%20bypassing%20the%20impoverished%20Venezuelan%20treasury
- <sup>23</sup> Presidencia, "Autoridades rompen récord al incautar durante este año más de 31 toneladas de drogas", *Presidencia de la República Dominicana* (2022), <a href="https://www.presidencia.gob.do/noticias/autoridades-rompen-record-al-incautar-durante-este-ano-mas-de-31-toneladas-de-drogas">https://www.presidencia.gob.do/noticias/autoridades-rompen-record-al-incautar-durante-este-ano-mas-de-31-toneladas-de-drogas</a>
- Anastasia Austin and Douwe den Held, "The Dominican Republic The Caribbean's Cocaine Hub", Insight Crime (September 7, 2022), https://insightcrime.org/investigations/dominican-republic-caribbean-cocaine-hub/
  - <sup>25</sup> Ibid.
  - <sup>26</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>27</sup> Evan Ellis, "Security Challenges in the Caribbean: Threats, Migration, and International Cooperation".
- Peter Appleby, et al, "InSight Crime's 2022 Homicide Round-Up", *Insight Crime* (February 8, 2023), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/insight-crime-2022-homicide-round-up/">https://insightcrime.org/news/insight-crime-2022-homicide-round-up/</a>
- Gavin Voss, "4 Takeaways From CARICOM Firearms Report", Insight Crime (May 4, 2023), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/4-takeaways-from-caricom-firearms-report/">https://insightcrime.org/news/4-takeaways-from-caricom-firearms-report/</a>
- 30 Sean Doherty and Douwe den Held, "InSight Crime's Cocaine Seizure Round-Up 2022", Insight Crime (March 8, 2023), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/insight-crimes-cocaine-seizure-round-up-2022/">https://insightcrime.org/news/insight-crimes-cocaine-seizure-round-up-2022/</a>
  - 31 Ibid
  - Peter Appleby, et al, "InSight Crime's 2022 Homicide Round-Up", Insight Crime.
  - 33 Ibid.
- Gavin Voss, "Caribbean Nations Call for US Gun Crackdown as Murder Rates Soar", *Insight Crime* (January 24, 2023), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/caribbean-nations-us-gun-crackdown-murder-rates/">https://insightcrime.org/news/caribbean-nations-us-gun-crackdown-murder-rates/</a>
  - 35 Ibid.
- JCF, "149 Gang Leaders Arrested as the JCF Pushes Back Against Organised Crime", The Jamaica Constabulary Force (2022), <a href="https://jcf.gov.jm/149-gang-leaders-arrested-as-the-jcf-pushes-back-against-organised-crime">https://jcf.gov.jm/149-gang-leaders-arrested-as-the-jcf-pushes-back-against-organised-crime</a> /
- Peter Appleby, "Trinidad and Tobago Struggling to Put Brakes on Rising Homicide Rate", Insight Crime (September 21, 2022), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/police-initiatives-struggling-brakes-trinidad-and-tobagos-rising-homicide-rate/">https://insightcrime.org/news/police-initiatives-struggling-brakes-trinidad-and-tobagos-rising-homicide-rate/</a>
  - <sup>38</sup> Gavin Voss, "4 Takeaways From CARICOM Firearms Report", *Insight Crime*.
- <sup>39</sup> Yudelka Domínguez, "Villa Mella, Los Guaricanos y Herrera: Los sectores con mayor tasa de homicidios en 2022", *Listín Diario* (September 21, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/la-republica/20230921/villa-mella-guaricanos-herrera-sectores-mas-20-homicidios-2022">https://listindiario.com/la-republica/20230921/villa-mella-guaricanos-herrera-sectores-mas-20-homicidios-2022</a> 774127.html
- <sup>40</sup> PG, "Procuraduría Especializada para el Control y Tráfico de Armas", *Procaduría General de la República RD* (2023), <a href="https://pgr.gob.do/pecta/">https://pgr.gob.do/pecta/</a>
  - <sup>41</sup> IG, "Defense and Security Challenges in the Dominican Republic", *Indra Stra Global*.
- Douwe den Held and Gavin Voss, "A History of the Caribbean's Most Powerful Drug Kingpins", *Insight Crime* (May 12, 2023), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/history-caribbean-most-powerful-drug-kingpins/">https://insightcrime.org/news/history-caribbean-most-powerful-drug-kingpins/</a>
  - 43 Ibid.

- World, "United States Secretary of State affirms the Dominican Republic is improving its levels of transparency and fight against corruption", *Dominican Today* (September 20, 2023), <a href="https://dominicantoday.com/dr/world/2023/09/20/united-states-secretary-of-state-affirms-the-dominican-republic-is-improving-its-levels-of-transparency-and-fight-against-corruption/">https://dominican-republic-is-improving-its-levels-of-transparency-and-fight-against-corruption/</a>
- Rafael Guillermo Guzmán Fermín, "Negar presencia fentanilo: otro desacierto del gobierno", *Listín Diario* (July 22, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/puntos-de-vista/20230722/negar-presencia-fentanilo-desacierto-gobierno">https://listindiario.com/puntos-de-vista/20230722/negar-presencia-fentanilo-desacierto-gobierno</a> 764589.html
- <sup>46</sup> DL, "Autoridades están atentas a peligrosa droga fentanilo; pero dicen no ha sido detectada en RD", *Diario Libre* (July 1, 2023), <a href="https://www.diariolibre.com/actualidad/sucesos/2023/07/01/fentanilo-no-ha-sido-detectado-en-rd/2391667">https://www.diariolibre.com/actualidad/sucesos/2023/07/01/fentanilo-no-ha-sido-detectado-en-rd/2391667</a>
- <sup>47</sup> Carolina Pichardo, "Los sobrevivientes del fentanilo en República Dominicana", *Listín Diario* (July 10, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/la-republica/sector-salud/20230710/sobrevivientes-fentanilo">https://listindiario.com/la-republica/sector-salud/20230710/sobrevivientes-fentanilo</a> 762684.html
- News Release, "Europe's changing role in expanding cocaine and methamphetamine markets", European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (May 5, 2022), <a href="https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/news/2022/5/eu-drug-markets-cocaine-and-methamphetamine-en">https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/news/2022/5/eu-drug-markets-cocaine-and-methamphetamine-en</a>
- <sup>49</sup> Anastasia Austin and Douwe den Held, "The Dominican Republic The Caribbean's Cocaine Hub".
- <sup>50</sup> Rafael Guillermo Guzmán Fermín, "Radiografía a un punto de drogas: verdaderas empresas criminales", *Listín Diario* (June 24, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/puntos-de-vista/20230624/radiografia-punto-drogas-verdaderas-empresas-criminales">https://listindiario.com/puntos-de-vista/20230624/radiografia-punto-drogas-verdaderas-empresas-criminales</a> 760224.html
  - 51 Ibid.
  - <sup>52</sup> IG, "Defense and Security Challenges in the Dominican Republic", Indra Stra Global.
- S. Flannagan, "What Happened To Jamaican Drug Lord Lester Lloyd Coke?", Grunge News (August 30, 2023), <a href="https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/what-happened-to-jamaican-drug-lord-lester-lloyd-coke/ar-AA1fXtbo">https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/what-happened-to-jamaican-drug-lord-lester-lloyd-coke/ar-AA1fXtbo</a>
- Parker Asmann, "Arrests Highlight Role of Dominican Crime Groups in International Drug Trade", Insight Crime (Apr 25, 2017), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/analysis/dominican-crime-groups-solidifying-role-international-drug-trade/">https://insightcrime.org/news/analysis/dominican-crime-groups-solidifying-role-international-drug-trade/</a>
  - 55 Ibid
  - <sup>56</sup> IG, "Defense and Security Challenges in the Dominican Republic", *Indra Stra Global*.
- Rafael Guillermo Guzmán Fermín, "Resurgimiento de las pandillas: Una amenaza a la seguridad ciudadana", *Listín Diario* (June 7, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/puntos-de-vista/20230607/resurgimiento-pandillas-amenaza-seguridad-ciudadana">https://listindiario.com/puntos-de-vista/20230607/resurgimiento-pandillas-amenaza-seguridad-ciudadana</a> 757506.html
- 58 Analysis, "Gangs of Haiti", Global Initiative (October 17, 2022), https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/haiti-gangs-organized-crime/#:~:text=There%20are%20now%20an%20estimated%20200%20gangs%20operating,of%20vio lence%2C%20mass%20kidnappings%20and%20large-scale%20forced%20displacements
- Sean Doherty, "Jamaica Success in Gang Case but Violence Continues", *Insight Crime* (March 10, 2023), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/jamaica-success-in-gang-case-but-violence-continues/">https://insightcrime.org/news/jamaica-success-in-gang-case-but-violence-continues/</a>
- <sup>60</sup> Kim Hjelmgaard and Stephen J. Beard, "Haiti spinning out of control on every metric from gangs to kidnappings, migration to murder", *USA Today* (March 11, 2023), <a href="https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/world/2023/03/11/haiti-chaos-gangs-guns-violence-migration/11110664002/">https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/world/2023/03/11/haiti-chaos-gangs-guns-violence-migration/11110664002/</a>
- Maria Abi-Habib, "As Gangs' Power Grows, Haiti's Police Are Outgunned and Underpaid", The New York Times (October 27, 2021) <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/26/world/americas/haiti-police-gangs.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/26/world/americas/haiti-police-gangs.html</a>
- AN, "Blockade by gangs on fuel source in Haiti is causing famine: UN", Al Jazeera (October 14, 2022), https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/10/14/91
- Evens Sanon, "Thousands in Haiti march to demand safety from violent gangs as killings and kidnappings soar", Associated Press News (August 8, 2023), <a href="https://apnews.com/article/haiti-gangs-kidnapping-violence-march-c0588f68c7a209e7c95e3902284b3ff2">https://apnews.com/article/haiti-gangs-kidnapping-violence-march-c0588f68c7a209e7c95e3902284b3ff2</a>
- TP, "Haiti: Doctors Without Borders reduces its activity in the face of gang violence", Teller Report (January 28, 2023), <a href="https://www.tellerreport.com/news/2023-01-28-haiti--doctors-without-borders-reduces-its-activity-in-the-face-of-gang-violence.ByrB-XwMho.html">https://www.tellerreport.com/news/2023-01-28-haiti--doctors-without-borders-reduces-its-activity-in-the-face-of-gang-violence.ByrB-XwMho.html</a>

- 65 AN, "Blockade by gangs on fuel source in Haiti is causing famine: UN", Al Jazeera
- Evan Dyer, "In Haiti, a grassroots vigilante movement is fighting back against gang warfare", CBC News (May 8, 2023), <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/haiti-bwa-kale-port-au-prince-gang-warfare-1.6833758">https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/haiti-bwa-kale-port-au-prince-gang-warfare-1.6833758</a>
- 67 Tom Phillips and Harold Isaac, "Haiti's most powerful gang boss calls for uprising to overthrow prime minister", *The Guardian* (September 21, 2023), <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/21/haiti-jimmy-barbecue-cherizier-overthrow-prime-minister-ariel-henry">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/21/haiti-jimmy-barbecue-cherizier-overthrow-prime-minister-ariel-henry</a>
- Alessandro Ford, "Dominican Republic Takes Tentative Measures against Haiti Gangs", Insight Crime (September 19, 2022), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/dominican-republic-issues-more-ineffective-measures-against-haiti-gangs%EF%BF%BC/">https://insightcrime.org/news/dominican-republic-issues-more-ineffective-measures-against-haiti-gangs%EF%BF%BC/</a>
- <sup>69</sup> IMF, "Haiti: Selected Issues", International Monetary Fund (April 20, 2020), <a href="https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/002/2020/122/article-A004-en.xml">https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/002/2020/122/article-A004-en.xml</a>
- 70 Martín Adames Alcántara, "Dominican Republic closes all borders with Haiti as tensions rise", ABC News (September 15, 2023), https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/dominican-republic-closes-borders-haititensions-rise-island-103224910
  - 71 IG, "Defense and Security Challenges in the Dominican Republic", *Indra Stra Global*.
- <sup>72</sup> Editorial, "La amenaza es real", Listín Diario (May 31, 2022), <a href="https://listindiario.com/editorial/2022/05/31/723607/la-amenaza-es-real.html">https://listindiario.com/editorial/2022/05/31/723607/la-amenaza-es-real.html</a>
- Howard J. Wiarda, "history of the Dominican Republic", *Britannica* (September 7, 2023), <a href="https://www.britannica.com/topic/history-of-Dominican-Republic">https://www.britannica.com/topic/history-of-Dominican-Republic</a>
- Georges Fauriol, "Adrift in the Caribbean: Haiti and the international community", *The Global Americans* (July 2, 2021), <a href="https://theglobalamericans.org/2021/07/adrift-in-the-caribbean-haiti-and-the-international-">https://theglobalamericans.org/2021/07/adrift-in-the-caribbean-haiti-and-the-international-</a>
- $\underline{community/\#:} \sim : text = The \%20 international \%20 community \%E2\%80\%99s\%20 passive \%20 reaction \%20 is \%20 all \%20 the, to \%20 engage \%20 on \%20 Haiti. \%20 This \%20 has \%20 a \%20 price$
- AI, "Dominican Republic: Authorities must end racist treatment and guarantee the right to nationality", Amnesty International (September 22, 2023), <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/09/dominican-republic-racist-treatment-right-to-nationality/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/09/dominican-republic-racist-treatment-right-to-nationality/</a>
- Sana Khan, "Haiti Double Downs On Canal Project Despite Dominican Republic's Objection", Latin Times (September 22, 2023), <a href="https://www.latintimes.com/haiti-double-downs-canal-project-despite-dominican-republics-objection-546534">https://www.latintimes.com/haiti-double-downs-canal-project-despite-dominican-republics-objection-546534</a>
- Today (September 20, 2023), https://dominicantoday.com/dr/local/2023/09/20/sand-extraction-by-haitians-in-the-masacre-river-causes-more-damage-than-canal-construction-in-haiti/
- <sup>78</sup> Editorial, "La sobrecogedora amenaza de 'Barbecue'", *Listín Diario* (September 21, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/editorial/20230921/sobrecogedora-amenaza-barbecue">https://listindiario.com/editorial/20230921/sobrecogedora-amenaza-barbecue</a> 773989.html
- <sup>79</sup> Tom Phillips and Harold Isaac, "Haiti's most powerful gang boss calls for uprising to overthrow...".
- Martín Adames Alcántara, "Dominican Republic closes all borders with Haiti as tensions rise".
- <sup>81</sup> Jhangeily Durán, "Frontera moviliza más de mil millones anuales, cifra 'considerable', según director de Aduanas", *Listin Diario* (September 20, 2023), <a href="https://listindiario.com/economia/industria/20230920/republica-dominicana-afianza-compromiso-convertirse-hub-logistico-region 773880.html">https://listindiario.com/economia/industria/20230920/republica-dominicana-afianza-compromiso-convertirse-hub-logistico-region 773880.html</a>
- Tom Phillips and Harold Isaac, "Haiti's most powerful gang boss calls for uprising to overthrow...".
- UN Affairs, "Haitian Prime Minister calls for urgent deployment of multinational force to quash gang violence", *United Nations News* (September 22, 2023), <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/09/1141352">https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/09/1141352</a>
- World, "United States Secretary of State affirms the Dominican Republic is improving its levels...".
- DT, "Dominican Republic goes after stolen U\$\$740.7M", Dominican Today (March 23, 2022), <a href="https://dominicantoday.com/dr/local/2022/03/23/dominican-republic-goes-after-stolen-us740-7m/">https://dominicantoday.com/dr/local/2022/03/23/dominican-republic-goes-after-stolen-us740-7m/</a>

- 86 Ibid.
- 87 Ibid.
- 88 Ibid.
- PN, "Portal web", *Policía Nacional RD* (2023), <a href="https://www.policianacional.gob.do/sobre-nosotros/quienes-somos/">https://www.policianacional.gob.do/sobre-nosotros/quienes-somos/</a>
- <sup>90</sup> PN, "Despacho del Director General, P.N.", *Policía Nacional RD* (2023), <a href="https://www.policianacional.gob.do/sobre-nosotros/despacho-del-director-general-p-n/">https://www.policianacional.gob.do/sobre-nosotros/despacho-del-director-general-p-n/</a>
- <sup>91</sup> Parker Asmann, "Police Reform Top Concern for New Dominican Republic President", Insight Crime (August 19, 2020), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/brief/police-reform-dominican-republic/">https://insightcrime.org/news/brief/police-reform-dominican-republic/</a>
- <sup>92</sup> Parker Asmann, "Police Reform Top Concern for New Dominican Republic President", Insight Crime (August 19, 2020), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/brief/police-reform-dominican-republic/">https://insightcrime.org/news/brief/police-reform-dominican-republic/</a>
- Yesika Florentino, "Luis Abinader anuncia hará reforma integral de la Policía", *El Nacional* (August 16, 2020), <a href="https://elnacional.com.do/luis-abinader-anuncia-hara-reforma-integral-de-la-policia/">https://elnacional.com.do/luis-abinader-anuncia-hara-reforma-integral-de-la-policia/</a>
- 94 MIDE, "Equidad de Género de las FF. AA sensibiliza a militares sobre violencia intrafamiliar", Ministerio de Defensa de la República Dominicana (2023), https://mide.gob.do/
- <sup>95</sup> MIDE, "Despacho del Ministro", Ministerio de Defensa de la República Dominicana (2023), https://mide.gob.do/despacho-del-ministro/
- 96 CIJC, "Constitución de la República Dominicana", Conferencia Iberoamericana de Justicia Constitucional (January 26, 2010), <a href="https://www.cijc.org/es/NuestrasConstituciones/REP%C3%9ABLICA-DOMINICANA-Constitucion.pdf">https://www.cijc.org/es/NuestrasConstituciones/REP%C3%9ABLICA-DOMINICANA-Constitucion.pdf</a>
- DN, "El primer Libro Blanco de la Defensa de la República Dominicana", *Defensa* (February 23, 2023), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/primer-libro-blanco-defensa-republica-dominicana">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/primer-libro-blanco-defensa-republica-dominicana</a>
- 98 Douglas Bravo, "Ejército de República Dominicana recibe el último lote de VAMTAC ST5, que inician su despliegue en la frontera con Haití", Defensa (September 20, 2023), https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/ejercito-republica-dominicana-recibe-ultimo-lote-vamtac-st5
- <sup>99</sup> DN, "La República Dominicana comprará 4 helicópteros Leonardo AW169", Defensa (April 28, 2023), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/republica-dominicana-comprara-4-helicopteros-leonardo-aw169">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/republica-dominicana-comprara-4-helicopteros-leonardo-aw169</a>
- Julio Montes, "21 blindados VAMTAC ST5 en la mayor inversión en defensa de República Dominicana destinada a fortalecer su frontera con Haití", Defensa (October 14, 2022), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/n-21-blindados-vamtac-st5-mayor-inversion-defensa-republica-haiti">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/n-21-blindados-vamtac-st5-mayor-inversion-defensa-republica-haiti</a>
- DN, "República Dominicana: Nuevos vehículos de transporte para las Fuerzas Armadas", Defensa (January 11, 2022), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/breves-latinoamerica/rep-dominicana-nuevos-vehículos-transporte-para-fuerzas-armadas">https://www.defensa.com/breves-latinoamerica/rep-dominicana-nuevos-vehículos-transporte-para-fuerzas-armadas</a>
  - 102 Ibid
- DT, "The US donates 8 military vehicles to Dominican Army", *Dominican Today* (September 17, 2021), <a href="https://dominicantoday.com/dr/local/2021/09/17/the-us-donates-8-military-vehicles-to-dominican-army/">https://dominicantoday.com/dr/local/2021/09/17/the-us-donates-8-military-vehicles-to-dominican-army/</a>
- 104 Embraer, "First Super Tucano Aircraft Delivered to Dominican Republic", *Defence Talk* (December 22, 2009), <a href="https://www.defencetalk.com/first-super-tucano-aircraft-delivered-to-dominican-republic-23472/">https://www.defencetalk.com/first-super-tucano-aircraft-delivered-to-dominican-republic-23472/</a>
- 105 Embraer, "First Super Tucano Aircraft Delivered to Dominican Republic", *Defence Talk* (December 22, 2009), <a href="https://www.defencetalk.com/first-super-tucano-aircraft-delivered-to-dominican-republic-23472/">https://www.defencetalk.com/first-super-tucano-aircraft-delivered-to-dominican-republic-23472/</a>
- 106 Embraer, "World Air Forces", Flight Global (2023), https://www.flightglobal.com/download?ac=90688
- Carlos E. Hernández, "La Fuerza Aérea Dominicana activa el Comando Sur en Barahona", Info Defensa (September 1, 2023), <a href="https://www.infodefensa.com/texto-diario/mostrar/4419590/fuerza-aerea-dominicana-activa-comando-sur-barahona">https://www.infodefensa.com/texto-diario/mostrar/4419590/fuerza-aerea-dominicana-activa-comando-sur-barahona</a>

- Gobierno, "Militares instalarán torres de vigilancia para atacar delitos", *Listin Diario* (June 10, 2022), <a href="https://listindiario.com/la-republica/2022/06/10/725170/militares-instalaran-torres-de-vigilancia-para-atacar-delitos.html">https://listindiario.com/la-republica/2022/06/10/725170/militares-instalaran-torres-de-vigilancia-para-atacar-delitos.html</a>
- 109 CDN, "Gobierno dominicano recibe donación de China para seguir fortaleciendo Sistema 9-1-1", Canal de Noticias RD (July 5, 2023), <a href="https://cdn.com.do/nacionales/gobierno-recibe-donacion-de-china-para-sistema-">https://cdn.com.do/nacionales/gobierno-recibe-donacion-de-china-para-sistema-</a>
- 911/#:~:text=El%20Gobierno%20dominicano%20recibi%C3%B3%20de%20manera%20formal%2C% 20la,del%20Sistema%20Nacional%20a%20Emergencia%20y%20Seguridad%20%28911%29
- <sup>110</sup> DNCD, "Portal web", Dirección Nacional de Control de Drogas (2023), <a href="https://dncd.gob.do/">https://dncd.gob.do/</a>
- 111 DNCD, "Despacho del Presidente", Dirección Nacional de Control de Drogas (2023), <a href="https://dncd.gob.do/index.php/sobre-nosotros/despacho-del-director">https://dncd.gob.do/index.php/sobre-nosotros/despacho-del-director</a>
  - <sup>112</sup> IG, "Defense and Security Challenges in the Dominican Republic", *Indra Stra Global*.
- Dalton Herrera and Ramón Cruz Benzán, "Exdirector de Dican es condenado a 20 años de cárcel", *Listin Diario* (September 22, 2016), <a href="https://listindiario.com/larepublica/2016/09/22/436199/exdirector-de-dican-es-condenado-a-20-anos-de-carcel.html">https://listindiario.com/larepublica/2016/09/22/436199/exdirector-de-dican-es-condenado-a-20-anos-de-carcel.html</a>
- Mimi Yagoub, "Dominican Republic's Former Anti-Drug Chief Sentenced to 20 Years", Insight Crime (September 22, 2016), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/brief/dominican-republic-former-anti-drug-chief-sentenced-to-20-years/">https://insightcrime.org/news/brief/dominican-republic-former-anti-drug-chief-sentenced-to-20-years/</a>
- <sup>115</sup> UAF, "Portal web", Unidad de Análisis Financiero de la República Dominicana (2023), <a href="https://uaf.gob.do/">https://uaf.gob.do/</a>
- <sup>116</sup> UAF, "Dirección General", Unidad de Análisis Financiero de la República Dominicana (2023), https://uaf.gob.do/index.php/sobre-nosotros/despacho-de-la-directora
- <sup>117</sup> EG, "Members by Region", Egmont Group of Financial Intelligence Units (2023), https://egmontgroup.org/members-by-region/
- ND, "Coronel Freddy Soto Thormann asume como nuevo director del Cesfront", N Digital (September 4, 2023), <a href="https://n.com.do/2023/09/04/coronel-freddy-soto-thormann-asume-comonuevo-director-del-cesfront/">https://n.com.do/2023/09/04/coronel-freddy-soto-thormann-asume-comonuevo-director-del-cesfront/</a>
- 119 Elías Piña, "Ministro de Defensa y Comandantes Generales supervisan cumplimiento del cierre de la frontera con Haití", Ministerio de Defensa de la República Dominicana (September 17, 2023), <a href="https://mide.gob.do/ministro-de-defensa-y-comandantes-generales-supervisan-cumplimiento-del-cierre-de-la-frontera-con-haiti/">https://mide.gob.do/ministro-de-defensa-y-comandantes-generales-supervisan-cumplimiento-del-cierre-de-la-frontera-con-haiti/</a>
- DN, "El Gobierno dominicano planifica una verja perimetral inteligente en la frontera", Defensa (January 25, 2022), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/gobierno-dominicano-planifica-verja-perimetral-inteligente">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/gobierno-dominicano-planifica-verja-perimetral-inteligente</a>
  - 121 Ibid
- MIDE, "MIDE aumenta personal de CIUTRAN en Santiago para apoyar acción Policía contra la delincuencia", Ministerio de Defensa de la República Dominicana (May 29, 2022), <a href="https://mide.gob.do/mide-aumenta-personal-de-ciutran-en-santiago-para-apoyar-accion-policia-contra-la-delincuencia/">https://mide.gob.do/mide-aumenta-personal-de-ciutran-en-santiago-para-apoyar-accion-policia-contra-la-delincuencia/</a>
  - Gobierno, "Militares instalarán torres de vigilancia para atacar delitos", Listin Diario
- DT, "Prisons in the Dominican Republic are overcrowded by 64%", Dominican Today (2022), <a href="https://dominicantoday.com/dr/local/2023/04/13/prisons-in-the-dominican-republic-are-overcrowded-by-64/">https://dominicantoday.com/dr/local/2023/04/13/prisons-in-the-dominican-republic-are-overcrowded-by-64/</a>
- <sup>125</sup> US Aid, "Celebrating Sixty Years of Progress", *United States Agency for International Development* (2023), <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/about-us/usaid-history">https://www.usaid.gov/about-us/usaid-history</a>
- 126 CRS, "Caribbean Basin Security Initiative", Congressional Research Service (April 28, 2023), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/if/if10789
  - 127 CRS, "Caribbean Basin Security Initiative", Congressional Research Service.
- <sup>128</sup> GI, "United States-Caribbean Strategic Engagement Act of 2016", Discover U.S. Government Information (2023), <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/COMPS-16483/pdf/COMPS-16483.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/COMPS-16483.pdf</a>
  - <sup>129</sup> IG, "Defense and Security Challenges in the Dominican Republic", *Indra Stra Global*.
- Douglas Bravo, "Comando Sur de Estados Unidos dona botes Zodiac Milpro a la Armada de República Dominicana", Defensa (March 17, 2023), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/comando-sur-estados-unidos-dona-botes-zodiac-milpro-armada">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/comando-sur-estados-unidos-dona-botes-zodiac-milpro-armada</a>

October 12, 2023 - Peruvian Army Center for Strategic Studies

- 131 Douglas Bravo, "Estados Unidos dona dos helicópteros TH-67 Creek al Ejército de la República Dominicana", Defensa (Febraury 16, 2023), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/estados-unidos-dona-dos-helicopteros-th-67-creek-ejercito">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/estados-unidos-dona-dos-helicopteros-th-67-creek-ejercito</a>
- Rumi Samuel, "US donates four helicopters to the Dominican Republic", *The Caribbean Alert* (February 22, 2023), <a href="https://www.thecaribbeanalert.com/us-donates-four-helicopters-to-the-dominican-republic">https://www.thecaribbeanalert.com/us-donates-four-helicopters-to-the-dominican-republic</a>
- DN, "6 helicópteros Huey II para la Fuerza Aérea de la República Dominicana", Defensa (November 20, 2022), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/n-6-helicopteros-huey-ii-para-fuerza-aerea-republica-dominicana">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/n-6-helicopteros-huey-ii-para-fuerza-aerea-republica-dominicana</a>
- NS, "Estados Unidos Dona Lancha Patrullera a la Armada Dominicana", *Noticias SIN* (September 30, 2016), <a href="https://noticiassin.com/estados-unidos-dona-lancha-patrullera-a-la-armada-dominicana-538530/">https://noticiassin.com/estados-unidos-dona-lancha-patrullera-a-la-armada-dominicana-538530/</a>
- Douglas Bravo, "El equipo de Operaciones Especiales de Colombia gana de nuevo la dura competición Fuerzas Comando 2023", Defensa (June 23, 2023), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/colombia/equipo-operaciones-especiales-colombia-gana-nuevo-dura-fuerzas">https://www.defensa.com/colombia/equipo-operaciones-especiales-colombia-gana-nuevo-dura-fuerzas</a>
- 136 Douglas Bravo, "Concluye en Guyana el ejercicio multinacional Tradewinds 2023", Defensa (July 31, 2023), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/concluye-guyana-ejercicio-multinacional-tradewinds-2023">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/concluye-guyana-ejercicio-multinacional-tradewinds-2023</a>
- 137 Carlos Vanegas, "Comienza en Colombia el mayor ejercicio naval multinacional de América: UNITAS", Defensa (July 13, 2023), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/colombia/comienza-colombia-mayor-ejercicio-naval-multinacional-america">https://www.defensa.com/colombia/comienza-colombia-mayor-ejercicio-naval-multinacional-america</a>
- Douglas Bravo, "La US Navy despliega el buque hospital USNS Comfort en el Caribe", Defensa (October 21, 2022), <a href="https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/us-navy-despliega-buque-hospital-usns-comfort-caribe">https://www.defensa.com/centro-america/us-navy-despliega-buque-hospital-usns-comfort-caribe</a>
- 139 U.S. Naval Forces, "USS Milwaukee and Dominican Republic Navy Work Together in Bilateral Maritime Interdiction Exercise", Southern Command (November 15, 2022), https://www.southcom.mil/MEDIA/NEWS-ARTICLES/Article/3220086/uss-milwaukee-and-dominican-republic-navy-work-together-in-bilateral-maritime-i/
- Humeyra Pamuk, "US pledges new aid for Haiti, urges U.N. to authorize security mission", Reuters (2023), <a href="https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/us-pledges-new-aid-for-haiti-urges-u-n-to-authorize-security-mission/ar-">https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/us-pledges-new-aid-for-haiti-urges-u-n-to-authorize-security-mission/ar-</a>
- AA1h6Yub#:~:text=While%20not%20providing%20any%20troops%2C%20Blinken%20said%20the,support%2C%20airlift%2C%20communications%20and%20medical%20support%2C%20he%20said
- 141 Brad Dress, "UN Security Council approves sending multinational forces to Haiti", *The Hill* (Febraury 2, 2023), <a href="https://thehill.com/policy/defense/4234614-un-security-council-approves-sending-multinational-forces-to-">https://thehill.com/policy/defense/4234614-un-security-council-approves-sending-multinational-forces-to-</a>
- haiti/#:~:text=The%20United%20Nations%20on%20Monday%20approved%20a%20plan,which%20would%20be%20sent%20from%20Kenya%20to%20Haiti
- 142 FP, "Nearshoring: A Reality in the Dominican Republic", Foreign Policy (2023), https://sponsored.foreignpolicy.com/country-reports/nearshoring-a-reality-in-the-dominican-republic/